LIBRARY OF PARLIAMENT BIBLIOTHÈQUE DU PARLEMENT



In-depth reads on Canadian topics

GRAIN TRANSPORTATION IN WESTERN CANADA

Publication No. 2023-13-E

29 February 2024

Corentin Bialais, Daniel Farrelly and Khamla Heminthavong

Research and Education

AUTHORSHIP

29 February 2024	Corentin Bialais	
	Daniel Farrelly	
	Khamla Heminthavong	

Economics, Resources and Environment Economics, Resources and Environment Economics, Resources and Environment

ABOUT THIS PUBLICATION

Library of Parliament HillStudies provide in-depth studies of policy issues. They feature historical background, current information and references, and often anticipate the emergence of the issues they examine. They are prepared by Research and Education, which carries out research for and provides information and analysis to parliamentarians, Senate and House of Commons committees and parliamentary associations in an objective, impartial manner.

© Library of Parliament, Ottawa, Canada, 2024

Grain Transportation in Western Canada (HillStudies)

Publication No. 2023-13-E

Ce document est également publié en français.

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

1	INTRODUCTION	1
2	OVERVIEW OF GRAIN PRODUCTION AND HANDLING IN WESTERN CANADA	1
2.1	Grain Market	1
2.2	Movement of Grain	3
3	LEGISLATIVE FRAMEWORK ON GRAIN TRANSPORTATION BY RAIL	6
3.1	History of the Legislative Framework	6
3.2	Maximum Revenue Entitlement for the Movement of Grain	6
3.3	Interswitching	7
3.4	Federal Initiatives to Improve the Movement of Grain	8
3.4.1	Bill C-30, An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada Transportation Act and to provide for other measures	
3.4.2	Bill C-49, An Act to amend the Canada Transportation Act and other Acts respecting transportation and to make related and consequential amendments to other Acts	9
3.4.3	Bill C-47, An Act to implement certain provisions of the budget tabled in Parliament on March 28, 2023	9
4	CHALLENGES AND ISSUES	10
4.1	Corporate Consolidation and Competition in the Grain Sector	10
4.2	Labour	12
4.3	Climate Change	14
5	CONCLUSION	15

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

With the majority of grains produced in Western Canada intended for export, the grain trade relies on a complex supply chain in which rail transportation is the cornerstone. Rail makes it possible to cover the vast distances between grain elevators where farmers deliver their grain and the port terminals from where grain is shipped to international markets. Most grain rail traffic is bound for the ports of Vancouver, Thunder Bay and Prince Rupert.

Given the predominance of rail in grain transportation, Parliament was compelled very early on to take action to ensure that grain farmers could sell their goods. Today, the federal legislative framework covers both charges and the terms and conditions for interswitching, farmers' ability to access competing railways. Recurring bottlenecks in rail transportation over the last decade have led to a series of reforms, adopted to improve the fluidity of logistics in grain movement. In particular, these reforms have been aimed at broadening the transparency requirements for railway companies and extending the interswitching distances.

The grain transportation system faces multiple present-day challenges. In addition to being captive to a limited number of railway companies, producers face a global consolidation of grain-trading companies, which impedes their bargaining power. Other concerns could prevent railway companies from operating at full capacity, for example, labour shortages in rail transportation and labour disputes. Lastly, climate change is also likely to drive the proliferation of extreme weather events that can cause delays in the rail transportation system.

1 INTRODUCTION

Canada's Prairies comprise one of the world's major breadbaskets and accounts for nearly three-quarters of Canadian grain production. Unlike grain grown in other regions around the world, Western Canadian grain travels relatively long distances, between 1,400 km and 2,000 km, and crosses considerable natural barriers, such as the Rocky Mountains,¹ to reach its destination. Thus, the grain sector relies on rail transport to deliver product to its destination.

This document provides an overview of grain handling in Western Canada, its legislative framework, as well as emerging issues and challenges the grain transportation system faces.

2 OVERVIEW OF GRAIN PRODUCTION AND HANDLING IN WESTERN CANADA

The area suitable for growing grain in Western Canada spans the provinces of Manitoba, Saskatchewan and Alberta and a section of British Columbia.² Historically, production has largely exceeded demand, pushing farmers toward export markets.

2.1 GRAIN MARKET

Saskatchewan is the top producer of grains, particularly pulses and durum wheat.³ It is followed by Alberta which specializes more in spring wheat and barley. In each of these provinces, canola is the leading or second crop by volume (see Figure 1).



Figure 1 – Primary Grains Produced in Western Canadian Provinces (Annual Average, from 2017 to 2022)

Approximately 70% of the grain produced in Western Canada is exported to international markets. Export destinations vary from one type of grain to another (see Table 1).

Table 1 – Top Five Destinations for Main Grains Produced in Western Canada(\$ millions, Average from 2017 to 2022)

Rank	Common Wheat	Durum Wheat	Canola	Pulses	Barley
1	China – 771	Morocco – 402	China – 2,313	China – 894	China – 752
2	Indonesia – 748	Algeria – 401	Japan – 1,585	India – 603	United States – 92
3	Japan – 679	Italy – 375	Mexico – 1,017	United States – 345	Japan – 78
4	United States – 565	United States – 286	United Arab Emirates – 456	Turkey – 330	Kuwait – 12
5	Colombia – 476	Japan – 101	Pakistan – 404	Bangladesh – 264	Saudi Arabia – 8
Total	6,976	2,126	6,975	3,988	952

Source: Table prepared by the Library of Parliament using data obtained from Statistics Canada, "<u>Canadian International</u> <u>Merchandise Trade Web Application</u>," Database, accessed 28 July 2023.

Grain export markets can change significantly over time. For example, the United Kingdom, Soviet Union and United States have been key trade partners with Canada at various times in its history.⁴ More recently, grain farmers have had to adapt to disruptions in demand, such as in 2019 when China restricted imports of Canadian canola,⁵ and in 2022 when Russia's invasion of Ukraine drove up demand for Canadian wheat.⁶

Source: Figure prepared by the Library of Parliament using data obtained from Statistics Canada, <u>"Table 32-10-0013-01: Supply and disposition of grains in Canada (x 1,000)</u>," Database, accessed 28 July 2023.

2.2 MOVEMENT OF GRAIN

According to the *Canada Transportation Act Review Report*,⁷ the movement of grain from Western Canada to export markets is marked by the central role that rail plays, moving 94% of grain exports. This share is significantly higher than in other countries like the United States, where 46% of the grain exported is transported by barge, and only 38% is transported by rail.⁸

In Western Canada, while truck transport has a limited role in reaching the ports, it plays a key role locally in transporting grain between farms and grain elevators. These grain elevators are also important in the movement of grain as they facilitate both grain storage and the loading of freight cars.⁹ In 2023, there were 353 primary grain elevators and 52 process elevators, which are elevators that supply facilities like flour mills and oilseed crushing plants.¹⁰

Under the *Canada Grain Act*,¹¹ grain elevators are owned by private businesses or farming co-operatives that must be licensed by the Canadian Grain Commission (CGC)¹² which may, in particular, cap the maximum charges in effect set by the companies and oversee the inspection and sampling of grain during the loading of elevators.¹³

The grain then travels by rail to ports. Two national railway companies – the Canadian National Railway Company (CN) and the Canadian Pacific Railway Company $(CP)^{14}$ – control 85% of the railway system in Western Canada, while short-line railways control the remaining 15%.¹⁵ The four ports that serve Western Canada, namely, the ports of Vancouver, Prince Rupert, Thunder Bay and Churchill, receive approximately 78% of grain rail freight, and consequently, constitute key infrastructure in the regional logistics system¹⁶ (see Figure 2).



Figure 2 – Grain Growing Areas and Handling and Transportation Infrastructure



Grain is mainly transported to ports on the Pacific coast. The Port of Vancouver alone funnels more than half the total grain volume from Western Canada and the majority of canola, wheat and barley shipments to China and Japan, and lentils to India. The Port of Prince Rupert also provides another outlet to the Pacific and currently receives approximately 10% of the grain intended for export.¹⁷

Some of the grain is moved from west to east, toward the Great Lakes and St. Lawrence Seaway ports, which are better positioned to serve Africa and Europe. The Port of Thunder Bay is the main outlet for these shipments and receives 14% of grain shipments by rail, particularly durum wheat destined for Italy and the Maghreb (see Figures 3 and 4).



Figure 3 – Flows of Canola Transported by Rail to Canadian Ports, by Volume (Average from 2017 to 2022)

- Note: In this figure, "canola" includes bulk canola, canola meal and canola oil. Given the absence of disaggregated data by commodity, the flows by railway transportation to the United States are not represented.
- Sources: Map prepared by the Library of Parliament in 2023 using data obtained from Quorum Corporation, "<u>Grain Monitor Program</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Cultural Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1; and Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Physical Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1. Software used: QGIS and Inkscape.

Figure 4 – Flows of Main Cereals Transported by Railway Freight to Canadian Ports, by Volume (Average from 2017 to 2022)



Note: In this figure, "grains" include wheat, durum wheat, barley, oats and rye; canola includes shipments of bulk canola, canola meal and canola oil. In the absence of disaggregated data by commodity, rail freight flows to the United States are not shown.

Sources: Map prepared by the Library of Parliament in 2023 using data obtained from Quorum Corporation, "<u>Grain Monitor Program</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Cultural Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1, accessed 20 June 2023; and Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Physical Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1, accessed 20 June 2023. Software used: QGIS and Inkscape.

Until 2016, when it was shut down, the Port of Churchill provided an additional outlet to the Arctic. The port reopened in 2018 after the Arctic Gateway Group took it over. This consortium also owns 1,300 km of railway that connects the port to other parts of Manitoba. From its reopening in 2018 until 2022, the port received mostly wheat in limited quantities. Lastly, approximately 13% of railway grain shipments cross the United States border by rail.¹⁸

3 LEGISLATIVE FRAMEWORK ON GRAIN TRANSPORTATION BY RAIL

For more than a century, shippers of goods have had the right to obtain rail services in Canada. Railway companies are bound by "common carrier obligations" to provide a suitable level of service to move these goods to their destinations.¹⁹

3.1 HISTORY OF THE LEGISLATIVE FRAMEWORK

In Canada, the legislative framework that covers grain transportation by rail dates back to the 19th century, when the federal government adopted the *Crow's Nest Pass Agreement* in response to the problems grain farmers faced in Western Canada, for example, a harsh climate and a railway monopoly.²⁰

The agreement constituted an arrangement whereby the Government of Canada provided a subsidy to CP for the construction of its rail line through the Rocky Mountains in return for reduced rates to transport grain.²¹ This agreement would have far-reaching consequences for railway regulation in Western Canada for many decades.²²

In 1983, the *Western Grain Transportation Act* (WGTA) replaced this agreement and instituted a direct subsidy for grain export. In 1995, the WGTA was repealed, marking the end of the subsidy under the requirements of the *General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade*,²³ which paved the way for establishing the World Trade Organization.²⁴ Since 1996, the *Canada Transportation Act*²⁵ has prescribed requirements for grain transportation by rail.²⁶

3.2 MAXIMUM REVENUE ENTITLEMENT FOR THE MOVEMENT OF GRAIN

Under the *Canada Transportation Act*, the Canadian Transportation Agency²⁷ sets the annual maximum revenue entitlement (MRE)²⁸ of each railway company for the movement of grain in Western Canada. Essentially, the MRE is a form of economic regulation that limits the total annual revenue that railway companies can receive for transporting grain. The MRE is determined based on various factors set out in the *Canada Transportation Act*. Under this Act, railways are free to set rates for their services, provided that the total amount collected to move Western grain does not exceed the revenue limit set by the Canadian Transportation Agency.²⁹

3.3 INTERSWITCHING

Many stakeholders in the grain sector depend on transportation services. Grain shippers are captive to this mode of transportation and often reliant on a single railway company.

Regulated since 1904, interswitching is a mechanism that helps give shippers fair and reasonable access to rail services in a captive railway market.³⁰ According to the Canadian Transportation Agency:

Interswitching is the transfer of traffic between two railway companies (railways). One railway takes a shipper's freight part of the way between origin and destination. It then transfers the freight to a competing railway with which the shipper has made arrangements for the rest of the haul. The transfer takes place at an interchange – where the lines of the two railways meet.³¹

In general, interswitching is available to shippers located within 30 km of an interchange. However, the Canadian Transportation Agency can prescribe different distances for the purpose of interswitching. By exercising its statutory powers under section 128 of the *Canada Transportation Act*, the Agency may:

- make regulations prescribing terms and conditions for the interswitching of traffic;
- determine the rate per car to be charged for performing this operation; and,
- establish distance zones for that purpose.³²

Given that grain is loaded onto trains from grain elevators, the distance between the elevator and the locations of interchanges is what determines a shipper's eligibility to use the services of another railway company. The map in Figure 5 shows the estimated interswitch eligibility of grain elevators in northern Alberta. The CN and CP networks intersect at several points, comprising interchanges, such as around Edmonton and Camrose. Grain elevators near these two cities have interswitch access within 30 km.

Several bills introduced in Parliament, which are discussed in the next section, have proposed increasing the interswitching distance to 160 km. At this distance, new grain elevators become eligible for interswitching, such as those located near Vegreville. Some grain elevators, for example, those near Grande Prairie, remain ineligible for interswitching regardless of whether the distance is 30 km or 160 km.



Figure 5 – Estimated Interswitch Eligibility in Northern Alberta Based on Interchange Distance

Note: Interchanges were inferred from the intersections between the two railways and cross-referenced with the lists made available by Canadian National and Canadian Pacific. The accuracy of the data cannot be guaranteed.

3.4 FEDERAL INITIATIVES TO IMPROVE THE MOVEMENT OF GRAIN

In recent years, the grain sector has faced multiple challenges, in particular, rail transportation bottlenecks during the 2013–2014 crop year. According to the grain sector, delayed shipments of agricultural products has caused significant financial losses in the Canadian economy. The grain sector has urged the federal government to take action to improve rail service performance.³³

3.4.1 Bill C-30, An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada Transportation Act and to provide for other measures

A record crop combined with an exceptionally severe winter posed difficulties for the railway system during the 2013–2014 crop year, causing significant delays in freight delivery.³⁴

Sources: Map prepared by the Library of Parliament in 2023 using data obtained from Government of Canada, "<u>Grain Elevators in Canada</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Canadian Pacific Kansas City, <u>CTA Interswitching Locations</u>; Canadian National, <u>CTA Interswitching Points –</u> <u>Canada</u>; Government of Canada, "<u>National Railway Network – NRWN – GeoBase Series</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Cultural Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1; and Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Physical Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1. Software used: QGIS.

To address this situation, the government introduced Bill C-30, An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada Transportation Act and to provide for other measures (short title: Fair Rail for Grain Farmers Act)³⁵ in March 2014. The bill received Royal Assent on 29 May 2014. The purpose of the *Fair Rail for Grain Farmers Act* was to move grain to market faster and more efficiently by increasing supply chain transparency, in particular, by sharing more information and strengthening the contracts between producers and shippers. This Act also contained provisions that required railways to move minimum quantities of grain per week. It also gave the Canadian Transportation Agency authority to extend interswitching distances from 30 km to 160 km in the Prairie provinces.³⁶

While the provisions of this Act mitigated rail service issues and improved the competitiveness of the transportation system, these emergency measures were a temporary solution only and expired on 1 August 2017.³⁷

3.4.2 Bill C-49, An Act to amend the Canada Transportation Act and other Acts respecting transportation and to make related and consequential amendments to other Acts

A record harvest and a harsh 2013–2014 winter paved the way for an accelerated review of the *Canada Transportation Act*, in order to clear the grain transportation backlog.³⁸ Following this review and public consultations, in November 2016, the federal government released the strategic plan for the future of transportation in Canada – Transportation 2030: A Strategic Plan for the Future of Transportation in Canada³⁹ – that is intended to strengthen the competitiveness and efficiency of the national transportation system for the long term.⁴⁰

With the goal of improving the efficiency of freight rail transportation, the federal government introduced Bill C-49, An Act to amend the Canada Transportation Act and other Acts respecting transportation and to make related and consequential amendments to other Acts (short title: Transportation Modernization Act),⁴¹ which received Royal Assent on 23 May 2018. The provisions of the *Transportation Modernization Act* seek to help shippers and grain farmers by supporting a transparent, fair, efficient and safe national freight rail system. Under this Act, reciprocal penalties can be imposed between rail companies and grain shippers for poor service. It also contains provisions on the MRE for the movement of grain and the use of an alternative railway via long-haul interswitching, in addition to provisions for increased transparency in railway companies' records.⁴²

3.4.3 Bill C-47, An Act to implement certain provisions of the budget tabled in Parliament on March 28, 2023

On 20 April 2023, the federal government tabled Bill C-47, An Act to implement certain provisions of the budget tabled in Parliament on March 28, 2023 (short title: Budget Implementation Act, 2023, No. 1),⁴³ which received Royal Assent

on 22 June 2023. Division 22 in Part 4 of the *Budget Implementation Act, 2023, No. 1*, amends the *Canada Transportation Act* to permit information sharing for the proper functioning of the national transportation system. This amendment also expands the radius in which the Canadian Transportation Agency may order interswitching, extending the distance from 30 km to 160 km from an interchange.

Figure 6 shows estimated impact of expanding the interswitching radius on grainelevator eligibility under this mechanism.



Figure 6 – Estimated Grain Elevator Interswitch Eligibility Based on Interchange Distance

Note: Interchanges are inferred from the intersections between the two railways and cross-referenced with the lists made available by Canadian National and Canadian Pacific. The accuracy of the data cannot be guaranteed.

4 CHALLENGES AND ISSUES

4.1 CORPORATE CONSOLIDATION AND COMPETITION IN THE GRAIN SECTOR

International grain trading has always been dominated by four large multinational firms, sometimes referred to as the ABCD firms, for the first initial of their names: Archer Daniels Midland Company (headquartered in Chicago, United States); Bunge Limited (St. Louis, United States), Cargill (Minnetonka, United States); and

Sources: Map prepared by the Library of Parliament in 2023 using data obtained from Government of Canada, "<u>Grain Elevators in Canada</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Canadian Pacific Kansas City, <u>CTA Interswitching Locations</u>; Canadian National, <u>CTA Interswitching Points – Canada</u>; Government of Canada, "<u>National Railway Network – NRWN – GeoBase Series</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Cultural Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1; and Natural Earth, <u>1:10m Physical Vectors</u>, version 5.1.1. Software used: QGIS.

Louis **D**reyfus Company (Rotterdam, Netherlands). Estimates suggest that these firms control 50% to 90% of the international grain market.⁴⁴

An important emerging powerhouse in this industry is the China National Cereals, Oil and Foodstuffs Corporation (COFCO International), a Chinese state-owned enterprise that gained a foothold in the international grain trade in 2014 with its acquisition of both Nobel Agri, the agricultural division of the Hong Kong-based Nobel Group, and Dutch grain firm Nidera. COFCO International now owns and operates a sizable portfolio of ports, terminals and storage facilities in several grain-producing regions.⁴⁵

Under the *Canada Grain Act*, the CGC is responsible for licensing companies that handle and process Canadian grain. The CGC has licensed each of the ABCD firms to operate grain facilities in Canada, but only Cargill ranks among the seven largest Canadian firms in terms of overall grain-holding capacity. This situation may, however, change if Bunge Limited acquires Viterra, the single-desk grain marketer from 1926 to 2012, formerly known as the Saskatchewan Wheat Pool.⁴⁶

Currently, the seven largest grain handling firms in Canada are: Cargill Limited, Parrish & Heimbecker Limited, Paterson Grain, Richardson International, Viterra Inc., G3 Canada Limited and GrainsConnect Canada. According to Quorum Corporation, these seven firms control 55% of Canadian grain handling and transport system facilities and 76.3% of its storage capacity.⁴⁷ Since the dissolution of the Canadian Wheat Board (CWB) in 2012, many of these firms have sought to vertically integrate their operations, acting as both grain buyers, processors and exporters. This consolidation created efficiencies in the system, particularly in transport and logistics, and it allowed Canada to expand its grain exports, but it also caused concern among some producers that the system is not operating competitively.⁴⁸

The Canadian grain sector is less concentrated than many of its international counterparts; in Australia, for example, as much as 85% of the country's bulk grain exports travelled through the port network of GrainCorp in 2014.⁴⁹ A higher concentration in the Canadian grain sector after abolishing single-desk grain marketing in 2012 has nevertheless had important consequences for participants. Some grain farmers have expressed concern that this higher concentration has impeded their ability to access the transportation network competitively. In their view, the concentration of holding capacity has led firms to consolidate their grain elevator networks, increasing transport costs for producers and, in some cases, causing them to be "captive" to the nearest grain elevator and whatever grain price its operators choose to offer producers.

Some studies have described the current grain sector as one that has, at times, exercised "near cartel-like" powers over producers.⁵⁰ In contrast, others note that the sector is competitive and has greatly improved since the days of provincial wheat

pools, allowing producers, for example, to grow different varieties of grains and access new and emerging specialty grain markets.⁵¹

Grain elevators play an important role in the grain handling and transport system, and their potential consolidation has also given rise to concerns. Before the dissolution of the CWB in 2012, farmers would deliver their grain to a designated country elevator where it entered the common provincial grain pool. Farmers were paid an initial amount based on the quantity they delivered, then a subsequent payment was made based on their total grain output. The CWB was responsible for grain transportation and marketing; it negotiated hopper car procurement with the two national railways and ensured delivery to grain handlers at the ports. After its dissolution, however, grain-handling firms sought to increase their efficiency and take advantage of reduced rates for deliveries using longer trains by centralizing their grain storage in large facilities capable of filling as many as 150 trains cars at a time.⁵²

While the number of grain elevators in Western Canada fell from 917 in the 1999–2000 crop year to 413 in the 2021–2022 crop year, the overall storage capacity of these elevators rose from 7.4 million tonnes to 9.4 million tonnes over the same period.⁵³ In theory, this shift to fewer but higher-throughput grain elevators makes transport more efficient and reduces the number of individual shipments needed to bring grain to port. In practice, larger trains often need to be divided due to rail capacity restraints at ports, which leads to delays. Some farmers also question the extent to which the savings from this practice affect the prices they receive for their grain upon delivery.

4.2 LABOUR

Rail industry stakeholders explain that the sector has found it increasingly difficult to recruit and retain employees, such that jobs remain vacant for a long time and current employees have to shoulder a larger workload. These stakeholders also express concerns about the age of railway workers where, according to a 2022 brief from the Railway Association of Canada, nearly 50% of them are between 45 and 64 years old, raising the prospect of more significant worker shortages over the next decade.⁵⁴ For example, the demand over the next decade for railway carmen and carwomen is expected to outpace the number of jobseekers in this occupation by roughly 30%, and an estimated 57% of job openings will come as a result of retirements.⁵⁵

In response, railway companies and industry associations have expanded their recruitment among groups that are underrepresented in the sector, in particular, women.

Women have always been underrepresented in the rail sector. For example, in 1984, the Canadian Human Rights Tribunal found that CN systemically discriminated against women in its hiring and promotion practices, and called for remedial programs to increase their representation.⁵⁶ Despite these measures, in 2021, although

women represented 48% of the Canadian workforce, they accounted for only 12.7% of employees in Canadian rail transportation.⁵⁷ This is a lower rate than in truck transportation (14.6%) and transit and ground passenger transportation (23.7%), and in the broader transportation and warehousing sector (24.3%).⁵⁸ This underrepresentation is even more evident in certain railway occupations: for example, less than 5% of train conductors (including freight and passenger rail) in Saskatchewan are women.⁵⁹

While railway jobs pay relatively well, efforts to recruit workers from underrepresented groups may be hampered by a lack of a work-life balance for rail employees. Unions that represent rail employees have reported that their members frequently work long shifts, resulting in fatigue and concerns about worker safety.⁶⁰ CN also cited a lack of housing in rural areas near railway depots as a recruitment obstacle.⁶¹

Labour-related disruptions, including work stoppages and strikes, have interrupted normal activity on Canada's railways several times in recent years, including:

- an eight-day work stoppage in November 2019 by 3,000 Teamsters Canada members, including conductors, trainpersons and rail yard workers;⁶²
- a two-day suspension of operations by CP in March 2022 over a pay dispute with employees;⁶³ and
- a two-week strike in June 2022 by 750 members of the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers at CN.⁶⁴

The Railway Association of Canada⁶⁵ and CP have expressed concern over Bill C-58, An Act to amend the Canada Labour Code and the Canadian Industrial Relations Board Regulations, 2012 – legislation introduced by the federal government in the House of Commons on 9 November 2023 that would amend the *Canada Labour Code*⁶⁶ to prohibit the use of replacement workers in federally regulated sectors, including private freight railway companies.⁶⁷ In February 2024, this bill was referred to the House of Commons Standing Committee on Human Resources, Skills and Social Development and the Status of Persons with Disabilities for further consideration. At the time of publication, the Committee was still studying this bill.

Since 1996, section 87.7 of the *Canada Labour Code* has required striking longshoremen or other port workers to continue to service grain vessels in the event of industrial action. The minister of Labour at the time explained that the primary motive was to reduce the likelihood that Parliament would seek to intervene to end a strike through special legislation, citing the importance of the grain sector to Canada's economy and trading relationships.⁶⁸

4.3 CLIMATE CHANGE

While freight railways are touted as a greener alternative to truck transport,⁶⁹ trains are predominantly powered by diesel combustion engines that produce and emit greenhouse gases. In 2021, the Canadian rail transport sector emitted 6.8 megatonnes of carbon dioxide equivalent (Mt CO_2 eq), more than either the marine transport sector (4.4 Mt CO_2 eq) or the aviation sector (5.6 MT CO_2 eq).⁷⁰ Notably, this figure does not take into account the emissions from diesel-powered equipment used in rail yards, such as maintenance vehicles and cranes; these vehicles produce and emit greenhouse gases and can also have a negative impact on air quality in surrounding areas.

The federal government's 2030 Emissions Reduction Plan explains that for Canada to meet its climate objectives, all forms of transport will have to adopt cleaner energy sources. It calls on the rail sector specifically to continue building on voluntary commitments to completely decarbonize rail by 2050 by adopting zero-emission and electric locomotives.⁷¹

Decarbonizing Canada's railways would, however, require significant investments in new infrastructure, including new rolling stock and refuelling equipment, that may be out of the reach of short-line railways which tend to retain less of their profits. A 2019 analysis by Transport Canada, cited by the Railway Association of Canada, estimated that electrifying Canada's freight railways that have the heaviest volume of traffic would cost roughly \$10.5 billion, but doing so would produce savings of more than \$750 million annually in diesel fuel costs.⁷² Some technologies also have trade-offs in terms of efficiency: battery-powered electric vehicles, for example, can take upwards of an hour to fully charge, while hydrogen fuel cells can be recharged in as little as five minutes, but require refuelling infrastructure along the rail line, which involves a considerable initial investment.

Both CN and CP have announced plans to purchase zero-emission locomotives. In November 2021, CN announced that it would purchase battery-operated electric freight locomotives that it plans to operate on a 224-km section of its Bessemer and Lake Erie Railroad in the United States, after receiving a grant from the state of Pennsylvania.⁷³ In the same month, CP announced plans to develop and operate three hydrogen-powered locomotives and hydrogen production and fuelling facilities in Calgary and Edmonton after receiving a grant from the Government of Alberta.⁷⁴ One of the company's hydrogen-powered locomotives made its first revenue-generating trip in October 2022.⁷⁵ In November 2023, CP announced the purchase of 12 additional fuel-cell engines to power locomotives slated to go into service in Alberta by late 2024.⁷⁶

In addition to mitigating their emissions, railways have also sought to adapt their infrastructure to be more resilient in the face of extreme weather events, which are

expected to increase in frequency and severity in coming years. In its 2022 report, the federal government's Supply Chain Task Force identified climate change as a major source of instability in Canada's transportation supply chain, including its rail networks.⁷⁷ Recent extreme weather events have damaged rail infrastructure and disrupted the regular movement of goods, including grain transport; for example, the November 2021 floods and landslides in British Columbia's Lower Mainland caused significant backlogs at the Port of Vancouver.⁷⁸

Canada's National Adaptation Strategy, a 2023 federal government document designed to provide a "whole-of-society approach" to reducing climate change risks, highlights the importance of building and maintaining resilient infrastructure, and establishes the objective to factor climate change impacts into infrastructure funding and planning decisions.⁷⁹ Transport Canada's Rail Climate Change Adaptation Program has funded approximately 800 projects that enable Canadian railways to take a proactive approach to climate-change resilience by investing in better data collection and weather monitoring, as well as physically reinforcing infrastructure, in particular, raising railway tracks to allow rail service in flood-prone areas.⁸⁰

5 CONCLUSION

Canada's grain sector has evolved significantly in recent decades through legislative changes and infrastructure improvements. The International Grains Council expects that the global demand for grain will continue to rise in the coming years.⁸¹ As a grain-exporting country, Canada must ensure that Canadian companies and farmers have access to markets by equipping them with a reliable and efficient transportation and logistics system so that they can compete with the largest international companies.

NOTES

- 3. The data presented in this section covers the average for the last five years of production that are available, i.e., the 2017 to 2022 crop years.
- 4. André Magnan, When Wheat was King: The Rise and Fall of the Canada-UK Grain Trade, 2016.

Transport Canada, <u>Pathways: Connecting Canada's Transportation System to the World – Volume 1</u>, 2015.

For the purpose of this publication, grains include the following: barley, beans, buckwheat, canary seed, canola, chick peas, corn, fababeans, flaxseed, lentils, mixed grain, mustard seed, oats, peas, rapeseed, rye, safflower seed, soybeans, sunflower seed, triticale and wheat, i.e., the grains listed in <u>Canada Grain</u> <u>Regulations</u>, C.R.C., c. 889, s. 5 (1).

Shaoyan Sun, <u>China's Ban on Canadian Canola: Reasons, Impacts, and Policy Perspectives</u>, China Institute, University of Alberta, October 2020.

^{6.} Sean Pratt, "Canada fills Ukrainian grain gap," The Western Producer, 4 May 2023.

^{7.} Transport Canada, Canada Transportation Act Review – Report.

- Richard Henderson, Jesse Gastelle and Peter Caffarelli, <u>Transportation of U.S. Grains: A Modal Share</u> <u>Analysis 1978-2020 Update</u>, Agricultural Marketing Service, United States Department of Agriculture, 2023.
- 9. Jane Ross, "Grain Elevators," The Canadian Encyclopedia, 24 April 2015.
- 10. Government of Canada, "Grain Elevators in Canada," Database, accessed 28 July 2023.
- 11. <u>Canada Grain Act</u>, R.S.C. 1985, c. G-10.
- 12. Canadian Grain Commission (CGC), Grain elevator and grain dealer licences.
- 13. CGC, <u>Requirements for condition of grain at delivery</u>.
- 14. On 14 April 2023, Canadian Pacific Railway Company and Kansas City Southern Railway Company combined to create Canadian Pacific Kansas City (CPKC). Because the data and the sources in this document predate the merger of the two companies, the document will continue to refer to the company as Canadian Pacific (CP).
- Transport Canada, <u>Pathways: Connecting Canada's Transportation System to the World Volume 1</u>, 2015.
- Calculated by the authors using data obtained from Quorum Corporation, "<u>Grain Monitor Program</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023.
- 17. Calculated by the authors using data obtained from Quorum Corporation, "<u>Grain Monitor Program</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023; and CGC, "Monthly data for the 2020 to 2023 crop year," <u>Exports of</u> <u>Canadian grain and wheat flour</u>.
- Calculated by the authors using data obtained from Quorum Corporation, "<u>Grain Monitor Program</u>," Database, accessed 20 June 2023.
- 19. Canadian Transportation Agency, *Freight Rail Service and Rates: A Guide*.
- 20. Darcie Doan, Brian Paddock and Jan Dyer, Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada, <u>Grain Transportation</u> <u>Policy and Transformation in Western Canadian Agriculture</u>.
- 21. Canadian Transportation Agency, At the Heart of Transportation: A Moving History, 2017.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. World Trade Organization, History of Trade: History of the multilateral trading system.
- 24. Sonya Dakers and Jean-Denis Fréchette, <u>Dates of Historical Importance</u>, PRB 98-2E, Library of Parliament, September 1998.
- 25. Canada Transportation Act, S.C. 1996, c. 10.
- Transport Canada, <u>Pathways: Connecting Canada's Transportation System to the World Volume 1</u>, 2015, p. 150.
- 27. The Canadian Transportation Agency is defined as

an independent, quasi-judicial tribunal and regulator that has, with respect to all matters necessary for the exercise of its jurisdiction, all the powers of a superior court. It oversees the very large and complex Canadian transportation system, which is essential to the economic and social well-being of Canadians.

See Canadian Transportation Agency, Acts and regulations.

- 28. Canadian Transportation Agency, The Maximum Revenue Entitlement: A Guide.
- 29. Canadian Transportation Agency, Interswitching rates.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. Canadian Transportation Agency, "What is interswitching?," Interswitching.
- 32. Canadian Transportation Agency, *Interswitching rates*.
- Frédéric Forge and Alexandre Lavoie, <u>Bill C-30: An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada</u> <u>Transportation Act and to provide for other measures</u>, Publication no. 41-2-C30-E, Library of Parliament, 1 April 2014.

- Transport Canada, <u>Pathways: Connecting Canada's Transportation System to the World Volume 1</u>, 2015.
- 35. <u>Bill C-30, An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada Transportation Act and to provide for</u> <u>other measures</u>, 41st Parliament, 2nd Session (S.C. 2014, c. 8).
- 36. Frédéric Forge and Alexandre Lavoie, <u>Bill C-30: An Act to amend the Canada Grain Act and the Canada Transportation Act and to provide for other measures</u>, Publication no. 41-2-C30-E, Library of Parliament, 1 April 2014.
- 37. Transport Canada, *Government of Canada extends provisions for rail in the* Canada Transportation Act, News release, 15 June 2016.
- 38. Transport Canada, Canada Transportation Act Review Report.
- 39. Transport Canada, Transportation 2030: A Strategic Plan for the Future of Transportation in Canada.
- 40. Transport Canada, <u>Minister Gameau presents his strategy for the future of transportation in Canada:</u> <u>Transportation 2030</u>, News release, 3 November 2016.
- 41. <u>Bill C-49, An Act to amend the Canada Transportation Act and other Acts respecting transportation and to make related and consequential amendments to other Acts</u>, 42nd Parliament, 1st Session (S.C. 2018, c. 10).
- 42. Ibid.
- 43. <u>Bill C-47, An Act to implement certain provisions of the budget tabled in Parliament on March 28, 2023,</u> 44th Parliament, 1st Session (S.C. 2023, c. 26).
- 44. In his 2019 book, Out of the Shadows: The New Merchants of Grain, Jonathan Kingsman estimates that Archer Daniels Midland, Bunge Limited, Cargill and Louis Dreyfus Company handle "just under 50 percent of the international trade in grain and oilseeds." See Jonathan Kingsman, Out of the Shadows: The New Merchants of Grain, 2019.

A 2012 report by the non-governmental organization Oxfam estimates that these firms control "as much as 90 per cent of the global grain trade." See Sophia Murphy, David Burch and Jennifer Clapp, <u>Cereal Secrets: The world's largest grain traders and global agriculture</u>, Oxfam International, 3 August 2012.

- 45. COFCO International, Our story.
- Karl Plume and Anirban Sen, "<u>Bunge, Viterra will merge to form \$34 billion agri-trading powerhouse</u>," *Reuters*, 13 June 2023.
- 47. Quorum Corporation, "Corporate Ownership," <u>Annual Report 2021–2022 Crop Year: Monitoring the</u> <u>Canadian Grain Handling and Transportation System</u>, March 2023, p. 25.
- Cathy Holtslander, <u>Bunge-Viterra merger has drastic implications for Canadian farmers</u>, National Farmers Union, 27 June 2023.
- Australia, Department of the Treasury, <u>Foreign investment application: Archer Daniels Midland Company's</u> proposed acquisition of GrainCorp Limited, News release, 29 November 2013.
- 50. Peter J. Rimmer AM and Claude Comtois, "<u>The Great Canadian Grain Logistics Crisis of 2013–14 and Its</u> <u>Aftermath</u>," *Journal of International Logistics and Trade*, Vol. 16, No. 2, 2018.
- 51. Glenda-Lee Vossler, "<u>Is more consolidation in the grain sector a real concern?</u>," *West Central Online*, 15 June 2023; and Ed White, "<u>Life after the wheat board</u>," *The Western Producer*, 11 August 2022.
- 52. Quorum Corporation, "Corporate Ownership" in <u>Annual Report 2021–2022 Crop Year: Monitoring the</u> <u>Canadian Grain Handling and Transportation System</u>, March 2023, p. 25.
- 53. Quorum Corporation, "3A Country Elevator Infrastructure," Annual Report 2021–22 Data Tables.
- 54. Railway Association of Canada, <u>Brief regarding the Anticipated Labour Shortages in the Canadian</u> <u>Transportation Sector</u>, Submitted to the House of Commons Standing Committee on Transport, Infrastructure and Communities, November 2022.
- 55. Government of Canada, "<u>Search Result: Railway carmen/women and Aircraft mechanics and aircraft inspectors (7314)</u>," Canadian Occupational Projection System (COPS), Database, accessed 27 July 2023.
- 56. <u>Action Travail des Femmes v. Canadian National Railway</u>, Canadian Human Rights Tribunal, 22 August 1984.

- 57. Statistics Canada, "<u>Table 98-10-0448-01: Industry groups by class of worker including job permanency,</u> <u>labour force status, age and gender: Canada, provinces and territories, census metropolitan areas and</u> <u>census agglomerations with parts</u>," Database, accessed 27 July 2023.
- 58. Ibid.
- 59. Government of Canada, "Job Prospects: Railway Conductor in Saskatchewan," Job Bank.
- 60. Stéphanie Meunier, <u>Teamsters Release Recording of CN Ordering Fatigued Conductor to Work</u>, Teamsters Canada, 25 November 2019.
- House of Commons, Standing Committee on Agriculture and Agri-Food (AGRI), <u>Evidence</u>, 19 October 2022, 1740 (Doug MacDonald, Chief Marketing Officer, Canadian National Railway Company).
- 62. Christopher Reynolds, The Canadian Press, "<u>CN, Teamsters reach tentative strike deal, economic fallout</u> <u>still top of mind</u>," *CTV News*, 26 November 2019.
- 63. Adena Ali, The Canadian Press, "<u>Workers back on the job after CP Rail and union agree to final</u> <u>arbitration</u>," *Winnipeg Free Press*, 22 March 2022.
- 64. "CN Rail workers ending strike action as parties agree to enter arbitration," CBC News, 4 July 2022.
- 65. Railway Association of Canada, <u>Railway Association of Canada Submission on Replacement Workers</u>, January 2023.
- 66. <u>Bill C-58, An Act to amend the Canada Labour Code and the Canada Industrial Relations Board</u> <u>Regulations, 2012, 44th Parliament, 1st Session; and *Canada Labour Code*, R.S.C. 1985, c. L-2.</u>
- 67. Employment and Social Development Canada, <u>Prohibiting replacement workers in federally regulated</u> <u>industries – Discussion paper</u>.
- 68. House of Commons, *Debates*, 19 November 1996, 1035 (Hon. Alfonso Gagliano).
- 69. See, for example, American Association of Railroads, <u>Freight Roads are Part of the Solution to Climate</u> <u>Change</u>, December 2023.
- Environment and Climate Change Canada, "Table 2–3: Canada's GHG Emissions by IPCC Sector (1990–2021)," <u>National Inventory Report 1990–2021: Greenhouse Gas Sources and Sinks in Canada</u>, 2023, p. 41.
- 71. Government of Canada, "<u>2.6 Transportation</u>," 2030 Emissions Reduction Plan Chapter 2: Road to 2030 for Canada's Economy.
- 72. Delphi Group and Pollution Probe, <u>Towards Net Zero: Developing a Rail Decarbonization Roadmap</u> <u>for Canada</u>, December 2022, p. 104.
- 73. Canadian National Railway Company, <u>CN Advances Sustainability Efforts With Wabtec's Battery-Electric</u> <u>Locomotive</u>, News release, 4 November 2021.
- 74. CPKC, <u>Canadian Pacific expands Hydrogen Locomotive Program to include additional locomotives</u>, <u>fueling stations with Emissions Reduction Alberta grant</u>, News release, 2 November 2021.
- 75. Bill Stephens, "<u>Canadian Pacific's hydrogen-powered locomotive makes first revenue run</u>," *Trains*, 15 November 2022.
- Ballard Power Systems, <u>CPKC places follow-on order for 2.4 MW of Ballard fuel cell engines for active</u> service locomotives, News release, 6 November 2023.
- 77. National Supply Chain Task Force, <u>Action, collaboration, transformation: final report of the National Supply</u> <u>Chain Task Force, 2022</u>.
- 78. Sean Pratt, "Flood's grain impact to linger," The Western Producer, 25 November 2021.
- 79. Government of Canada, "<u>Infrastructure</u>" *Canada's National Adaptation Strategy: Building Resilient Communities and a Strong Economy*, 2023.
- AGRI, <u>Evidence</u>, 26 October 2022, 1715 (Elizabeth Hucker, Assistant Vice-President, Sales and Marketing, Canadian Grain, Canadian Pacific Railway).
- 81. International Grains Council, *Five-year baseline projections of supply and demand*, 11 January 2021.